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 CMSAF Roy:  Good afternoon.  I want to thank AFA first of 
all for allowing an opportunity for us to share a couple of 
thoughts.  I know we had some great visitors this morning came 
in and talked.  We have a whole host of other guest speakers 
this afternoon.  I want to also recognize a few folks in maybe 
the second row here.  If you don’t know our 12 OAY are here.  Do 
they not look good?  Thank you all for being here.  We certainly 
appreciate it. 
 
 [Applause]. 
 
 General North was sitting next to them a minute ago and the 
first thing he asked them, how’s the travel going?  Most of them 
said oh, pretty good.  Obviously we task them with a lot of 
stuff to gather data for us as well. 
 
 Listen folks, this afternoon what I want to talk about is 
probably not one of those subjects that you would find maybe so 
enticing to maybe follow a lunch or too many happy events, if 
you will, but it’s a topic that needs to get talked about.  As 
you can see, I’m going to give you from an enlisted perspective 
what my thoughts are, what we need to do for resiliency. 
 
 The fact of the matter is we have been at war, if you 
encompass only current operations, we’ve been at war for over 
ten years now.  Our force -- that being our airmen, our warriors 
-- along with the family members are certainly feeling the 
stressors.  It’s something we need to talk about as an Air 
Force, because if you look at our Air Force, our Air Force has 
been at war for well over 20 years.  When you include the first 
Gulf War and Operation Southern Watch and Northern Watch and all 
the operations in between there, we’ve been at this for quite 
some time.  There are a lot of stressors on the force with that 
in their families. 
 
 I want to kind of define what resiliency is and a couple of 
terms we’ll use.  Why it’s important that we look at this 
changing of culture, of resiliency, if you will.  Some of the 
pillars, I’ll explain to you what the Chairman shared with us at 
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the beginning of the week, and then how we see it as an Air 
Force.  Howe we look at how we can continue to build resiliency 
within our force and families.  And of course we need to also 
talk about probably some of those thoughts of when resiliency 
fails.  What happens?  What are those indicators out there that 
quite frankly we need to pay attention to?  I’ll share some of 
those with you. 
 
 At the end of my presentation I’ve got a video to show you, 
and quite frankly, it’s a little bit disturbing.  It’s 
disturbing because of the context, if you will, and the people 
that share and open their hearts up, pleading for others not to 
take the same type of action. 
 
 If I can go to the next slide, please. 
 
 What is resiliency?  As you can see here, Defense Center of 
Excellence.  We shared this the beginning of this week at the 
Chairman’s Conference up in D.C. when he hosted well over a 
couple of hundred folks from around DoD to include a very large 
contingent of United States Air Force airmen.  Because we’re 
interested.  We’re absolutely interested in this idea of 
resiliency.  What is it that our airmen and their families, how 
can they rebound after these very stressful situations, or maybe 
even continue to thrive during these very stressful situations? 
 
 Next slide, please. 
 
 Why is it important?  Why is resiliency so important?  Why 
is it important today?  As I mentioned, resiliency as we look at 
it is about a culture.  It’s about how we look at our airmen, 
how we look at our families.  Our leaders, wingmen, fellow 
warriors and family members depend on us to have that 
flexibility of strength so that we can recover, you can recover 
after peak performance, back to peak performance, after those 
stressors. 
 
 Remember, our airmen are operational.  As my banner says 
down here, as the bumper sticker says.  Resilient airmen are 
operational airmen.  We need to keep that in mind.  Our airmen 
are doing some amazing things out there today, both on the 
flight line, both across this particular continent and to many 
others.  Of note possibly is our deployments, our deployments to 
Afghanistan and Iraq and the amazing duties that our airmen hold 
down for us.  And quite frankly, what gets held back here at 
home station. 
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 As I’ve shared with you many different times our airmen in 
a lot of cases operate in those different environments from home 
station.  It’s those other stressors that when their buddies are 
deployed that it begins to pile up as well.  Those stressors 
begin to pile up.  How is that?  Why is it so important?   
 
 I would put it like this.  We provide our airmen the best 
equipment in the entire world, without a doubt.  As General 
Fraser just stated a minute ago, there are a lot of countries 
that wish they could purchase some of the equipment that we 
have.  We provide that to our airmen.  But it’s the airmen that 
operate it.  It’s the airmen that maintain it.  And it’s the 
airmen that support it.  Our airmen and their families are the 
most important resource, asset that we have.  We’ve got to take 
that into consideration. 
 
 I’ll go to the next slide, please. 
 
 As we look at it, the Chairman shared with us this past 
week that he looks at it from a total force fitness.  Again, 
he’s rolling it out for Department of Defense or OSD.  As he 
looks at it here he has eight different pillars, if you will.  I 
would draw your attention to the right hand side of the slide, 
what we or I will term as comprehensive airman fitness.  Some of 
you have heard that term before.  It’s becoming a little more 
popular in our rhetoric, if you will, but it’s how we care for 
our people.  How we prepare them for these stressors.  I would 
draw your attention to those four pillars, if you will.  And 
notice that of those four pillars, they’re all drawn back, every 
one of the Chairman’s pillars as well are drawn into that. 
 
 If I can go to the next slide.  I want to break down these 
pillars for you just for a minute. 
 
 If we look at physical, and again, I use these four 
pillars, and quite frankly, we’ve used this in a couple of 
different areas.  ACC uses it, AMC uses it.  I know there are 
other commands that are looking for it.  But it looks at these 
four pillars, a holistic approach to fitness.  Not just the 
physical fitness.  Obviously for us as airmen, we kind of thrive 
on fitness these days, right?  Everybody’s supposed to say yes.  
Fit to fight.  We’ve changed the fitness program, to change the 
culture.  Obviously that has happened.  And as I travel around, 
it has happened.  But that’s one tier of being totally fit.   
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If you look at these other elements, these other tiers, if 
you will, that being of mental.  What do I mean by that?  How 
are you mentally capable?  What is it?  What are those tools 
that we can provide to you that you can use during those 
stressors? 

 
If you look at it, how we’ve traditionally operated.  If 

you look at the SG community and how they’ve operated, things 
are changing.  Things are changing.  In fat I just sat with a 
group of folks from the SG just yesterday.  Yesterday morning.  
We talked about this idea, and they shared with me the thought 
that they have to maybe put our mental health technicians and 
docs into our family practices. 

 
I tell the story, I was up at Malcom Grove the other day, 

and it was sort of shut down, I guess.  There was one floor 
operating.  I didn’t know what floor I was supposed to go to so 
I figured I’d just start at the top.  I hit five and I went all 
the way to the fifth floor.  On my way down I stopped at the 
fourth floor.  I walked off, and as I walked off I noticed I was 
in life skills.  Just a natural reaction, I thought to myself, 
wow, I wonder if somebody sees me up here, what would they 
think?  Think about that for a minute.   

 
I have to share another example with you.  I was at MacDill 

Air Force Base, it’s been about a year ago.  But what they were 
trying to do and what they’ve been successfully doing is they’ve 
had these medical health technicians along with doctors assigned 
to a unit, just like we do with chaplains.  Think about that.  
You’ve got a mental health technician or a doctor that works, at 
least has an office that you can go to in your shop.  What a 
concept.  It’s a little bit different.  But these are things 
that we are looking at trying to do. 

 
Spiritual.  Some people will say geez, Chief, that’s all 

about the chapel.  It’s not.  It’s not all about the chapel.  If 
you look at it, we know that we have folks out into the 
community, if you will, those that work into, just like I was at 
Tinker the other day, in the maintenance shop.  We had a 
chaplain that had an office there.  I said Chaplain, how many 
folks do you have come by?  He said Chief, I have people come by 
at every break.  I said, why is that?  Of course they offer 
coffee and water.  But they also offer that thought of spiritual 
wellness, if you will.  Spiritual wellness. 

 
If you look at the way the chaplains operate in with our 
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single airmen in the dormitories.  I can’t remember the last 
time I’ve been in a dormitory that didn’t have something like a 
latte lounge or a center where airmen kind of congregate, and 
that’s all funded, it’s all supported by our local chaplaincy. 

 
What about this idea of social?  The fact of the matter is 

69 percent of our airmen today and their families live off the 
installation.  We’ve got an initiative this year to bring that 
sense of community back to the base.  But one would argue well, 
it’s not just about the base, and it’s not.  But what is that 
sense of community? 

 
Maybe that sense of community is 20, 30 miles outside the 

installation.  What about our Guardsmen?  What about the 
Guardsmen that operate at an installation, but they may travel 
for hundreds of miles.  That community is a lot larger than just 
that installation. 

 
So things have changed and we need to change with it. 
 
If I could go to the next slide, please. 
 
What about this idea of building resiliency?  How do we 

build resiliency?  That’s kind of the challenge.  As you look at 
building resiliency, you have to look at the whole person, if 
you will.  Where does it start at?  One would argue maybe it 
starts at childbirth.  Maybe it began as you were growing up in 
your hometown.  Those values that your parents gave you, they 
taught you. 

 
I like to look at it as a life cycle, an entire process.  

How is it that an airman can go from basic training to a chief 
master sergeant retiring, how is that?  What does that life 
cycle look like?  How do we build resiliency within that airman? 

 
I like to say that we have basic training.  If you have not 

had an opportunity to go to basic training in the last couple of 
years I will tell you, you’ve really missed out.  You go to the 
events where they’re running over the hill and you see the 
families down there with them, cheering them on.  Or you go out 
there for a coining event or you go out there for the 
graduation.  Talk about a reblooming event.  It is truly that. 

 
But you take all those people that come in our Air Force 

and that baseline is dealt with right there at basic training.  
That’s where that baseline, I want to say, is established. 
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I want to also mention what some of our other commands have 

started to do.  If I look out at ACC one of the things that they 
started to do, they term it initial resiliency skills.  Of 
course we always try to make acronym and I know it’s not quite 
April yet, but it’s the IRS.  Initial resiliency skills. 

 
I visited one of these ongoing kind of skills, if you will, 

training locations.  We do it at FTAC or we do it at ALS.  What 
we’re doing is we’re teaching these airmen these basic 
resiliency skills.  I will tell you, it is having an effect. 

 
Think about a brand new airman that comes to you at FTAC 

and you teach them how to communicate with each other.  You 
teach them conflict resolution.  Then you take that same idea 
over to ALS, maybe extend it out a little bit, and you talk 
about leading through conflict, communication.  Think about 
that. 

 
There’s also an ongoing approach within our safety 

community.  Airman to airman.  It’s a safety advisory council.  
It targets 18 to 26 year olds, both airmen as in airmen basic, 
to lieutenant.  What they do, they collectively get together 
under the onus of safety, and they send these messages out.  
They talk about safety.  What are those challenges out there 
that our young airmen are challenged with today? 

 
But I want to say that it boils around this last 

characterization, if you will.  It’s one I think is the most 
fundamental leadership position we have in our United States Air 
Force.  That’s called the first line supervisor.  Folks, it 
resolves around that first line supervisor.  If you think about 
the operation, it evolves around that first line supervisor.  If 
you think about the people, it revolves around that first line 
supervisor.  These are young staff sergeants, young technical 
sergeants, young lieutenants, young captains that are leading 
those airmen every single day.  They have to be involved with 
their airmen, they have to be engaged with their airmen.  As 
somebody put it to me the other day, they have to be in their 
chili.  We’ve got to get them involved in it.  That may not be a 
comfortable position to be in somebody’s chili, but we have to 
do that.   

 
As leadership we have to support that first line 

supervisor.  We need to think about what we’re providing and 
what we’re not providing to that first line supervisor. 
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I would also mention conflict resolution.  I would also say 

this.  Unfortunately, there is no pause button in life.  You 
have to work through the situation today.  You have to.  You 
can’t come back to tomorrow.  There’s no pause button. 

 
Our airmen are operational, but in order to remain steady, 

they’ve got to be resilient.  Our airmen are the ultimate weapon 
system that we have, and we need to care for them in that 
manner. 

 
Can I go to the next slide, please. 
 
So what happens when resiliency fails?  What are some of 

the indicators out there?  I would share with you that although 
alcohol related incidents from ’09 to 2010 fiscal year have come 
down slightly, nearly 7,000 incidents is still a lot.  I would 
also argue that 3600 ground safety incidents in FY10 is a lot.  
Child and partner abuse cases are both up from 2009.  Divorces 
are up for a third year in a row.  And as an average, 
unfortunately, we have about 600 cases of sexual assault each 
year.  If that wasn’t enough --  

 
If I can go to the next slide please. 
 
The video I want to show you is in my mind very very 

compelling because it shares a story of a young Airman First 
Class Austin Gates Benson, well known as simply GB.  But it 
opens up with GB’s father and mother.  It wasn’t us that just 
decided hey, let’s use this video.  It was the mother that came 
forward to us and said I want to help.  I want to make sure no 
other airman feels it necessary to go to this extreme means of 
ending that pain. 

 
If I could have you roll the slide, please. 
 
[Video shown]. 
 
If I can go to the next slide, please. 
 
Why is it important?  Because people matter. 
 
I share this one cite with you.  We ended up 2010 with 100 

suicides.  Unfortunately, I have to report to you today that 
we’re already past that for this year, as far as we were last 
year.  Folks, we’ve got to get ahead of this.  People matter.  
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Lives matter.  We have to set that tone of resiliency culture 
within our units, within our communities.  We have the tools to 
do it.  We need to do it. 

 
If I can go to the next slide, please. 
 
I share this with you.  Just three words.  What can you do?   
 
First of all, communicate.  Take this message back.  Take 

it back to your units.  Share this with your units.  
 
Care.  Care for people.  Be there when they need you.  Have 

an open ear.  Don’t pass it by.  
 
The last one is commit.  We need involvement from all 

levels, again, to continue to foster that culture of resiliency.  
That resilient culture is the right thing to do for our airmen, 
our families, and our United States Air Force. 

 
Next slide, please. 
 
Folks, again, thank you so much for your time this 

afternoon.  It’s a very serious subject.  Not one that I 
particularly like to carry, but it’s one that needs to be said.  
I thank you for your time this afternoon and I look forward to 
seeing you out in our great Air Force. 

 
[Applause]. 
 
Moderator:  Thanks, Chief Roy. 
 

# # # # 
 
 
 
 


